SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
October 30, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING –  Chairman Mark Bullard called the October 30, 2023, Selectboard meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  Those presents include Mark Bullard, Alfred Buckley, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, and Richard Thibeault.  Members of the public present included Shellie Bresnahan, Georgiana Carr, Sharon Belleville, Nancy Petro (Library Trustees), Isaac Wagner (via Zoom), Peder Rudd (North Hill Solutions LLC), Kevin Eldred (via Zoom).
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES– October 16 & 25, 2023, Meeting Minutes–  Meeting minutes for the October 16th  2023, and October 25th, meetings were distributed and reviewed by board members before and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the October 16, 2023, and October 25, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA –  Zach made the following additions to the agenda addressed under NEW BUSINESS: septage delinquencies and Vermont 250th Anniversary resolution.  The board was fine with the additions. 
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Alice Ward Library ARPA Request – The library trustees were in as well as two representatives from North Hill Solutions, to provide more information for the previous ARPA request.  The trustees are looking to convert the carriage house into usable library space.  They applied for and received a REDI grant which is funding the work of North Hill Solutions.  There is potential funding for the entire project from the VT Department of Libraries, that North Hill Solutions would help the library apply for and hopefully receive.  The library is looking for ARPA money to fund the architectural aspects of the project.  The VT Department of Library’s grants have to be for shovel ready projects which means all of the planning has to be done using private funds.  The library is looking for between $15,000 and $25,000 to fund the first stage of the project.  North Hill Solutions will work with the trustees to secure an architect and continue with the rest of the grant project.  The board thanked the trustees for updating them and told them they would have a response soon.  
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. East Street and Middle Street Paving – Richard reported that the paving project is on Gray’s schedule for this week, and they will be here tomorrow. 
b. Hall Stream Bridge Update – Richard said that Austin Construction was all done with their cement pouring and will be doing the finishing touches soon.  Mike asked if the new guardrails had been put in yet.  Richard said they had and that they probably only have one more day of work.  Richard also reported that an engineer from Dubois and King came up last week to check on the progress of the project.  He was happy with the work. 

c. ARPA Reimbursement – Zach reported that he has made the ARPA reimbursement for the highway department for the work that Richard did to upgrade the Class IV roads. 

d. Richard reported that Brian’s truck was ready for winter, with the sander and plow being installed last week.  

e. Richard asked the board to consider the purchase of an actual rock rake for the grader.  Richard said it would be extremely helpful for his dirt road work in the spring.  The rake would be purchased out of surplus funds for this year and would cost about $9,000.  Mike made a motion to accept Richard’s recommendation and approve the purchase of the York Rock Rake.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Richard will order the rock rake.
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT –  No discussion or action was taken. 
VII. SOLID WASTE – 
a. Coos County Recycling Meeting -  Al reported about the meeting that was held on October 26, 2023.  He was the only member of Canaan that was there.  Al said that the meeting was to discuss the budget and the new recycling system.  They discussed the new system and decided to start moving forward with it.  Zach will order the signs describing what is to do into each container.  
b. Canaan Pay-as-you-go System -  Zach said that the Town was in good shape to roll out the sticker program in January 2024 if not a little later.  The stickers will come in rolls of 50.  The board has yet to decide on the cost of the stickers. 
VIII. NEW BUSINESS – 
a. 2024 Budgeting – Zach reminded the board that the budgeting season was upon them and that the board would have to start meeting outside of their regular meetings to create the budget.  Zach will be working with April and Richard to figure out any big or new expenses that will be coming up this year.  The board commented that they should try their hardest to cut the budget this year as a good faith effort to the tax payers.  
b. ARPA Funds – Update and Disbursement Timeline -  Zach reported that the Town has $83,053.90 in unallocated ARPA funds.  A recent training that Zach attended recommended that Towns have their ARPA money allocated by March 2024.  The board discussed potential projects and also reviewed the projects that have already received money.  The board, with the help of Zach will be looking into the projects who have been allocated funds earlier and see if they still need the total amount of funds previously given to the project.  If the projects no longer require the amount of funds previously allocated them to complete the proposed project then the funds will be taken back by the board.  Zach will reach out to Fire District 2 and the Rec Park.  
c. Radar Speed Limit Signs -  Zach reported to the board what he found out about the speed limit singes.  The board will look into using ARPA funds to purchase and install a couple of these signs in Town.  
d. Animal Control/ADA Complaint – See executive session.  
e. Employee Health Insurance  - Zach updated the board on the next steps they have to take for the change in health insurance benefits.  Zach presented the board with an update to the Employee Policy detailing the changes and a sample letter that will be given to all employees receiving benefits.  Zach will speech head this and make sure that all of the proper notifications are done.  Mike made a motion to approve the update to the Employee Policy and the sample letter.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will work on this in the upcoming weeks.  
f. Canaan Revolving Loan Update – Zach updated the board on the ongoing concerns surrounding the Canaan Revolving Loan.  Board members will work on recruitment and potential loan recipients.  
g. Canaan Community Forest Update – Zach told the board the Diversified Ag program at the school was looking to purchase an excavator in conjunction with Community Forest Committee and Highway department.  This was for informational purposes only and no action was taken.  
h. Public Records Policy -  Zach presented the board with a public  records request policy that was recommended by VLCT.  Mike made a motion to approve the policy as written and Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board signed the new policy into effect. 
i. Septage Delinquencies -  Zach told the board that a lien cannot be placed on delinquent water and sewer accounts, as they are in their own nature a lien against someone’s property.  An unpaid water or sewer balance prevents the transfer or sale of a house until it is paid in full.  The only course of action to recoup the funds from individuals who have refused to pay the septage charge is tax sale.  The board will draft a letter to the individuals who have over $300 in delinquent septage charges and will move forward with tax sales on these properties in the spring.  

j. Vermont 250th Anniversary Resolution – Zach presented the board with a resolution that came from the Vermont Department of Housing and Community Development.  They are looking to get all 252 towns to sign the resolution.  Mike mad a motion to accept the resolution as written.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board signed the resolution into order.  Zach will send it back to the State.  

IX. OLD BUSINESS –  
a. Junky Yard Violation Updates -  Zach is continuing to work with Trevor to get a schedule as to when the Essex County Sheriff’s Department can serve the letters.  No further update was given and no action was taken.    
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – Mike made a motion to enter the executive session at 7:18 p.m.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board entered executive session at 7:18 p.m.  Mike made a motion to exit executive session at 7:40p.m.  Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was further discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  The board exited executive session at 7:40 p.m.  The board took no action on the Animal Control Issue but will call Wayne in to their next meeting.  The board approved a maximum of $15,000 of ARPA funds to the library.    
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 22-23 for $109,943.69 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Al motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:48 p.m.  
